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Council of Governments vents frustration over
feds’ sluggish return to work
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Clark Mercer says the federal government can learn something from Greater Washington jurisdictions.
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The Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments is weighing in on the federal

government's slow return to work, calling for a more robust in-office presence.

On Wednesday, the heads of 23 Greater Washington local government jurisdictions —
representing 100,000 employees — penned a letter to Shalanda Young, director of the
Office of Management and Budget, saying their own experiences bringing local

government workers back could serve as a model for the feds.

"I think it has frustrated the localities that the feds have been in the state of limbo for as
long as they have," COG Executive Director Clark Mercer to me, referencing the three-

plus years of work from home that has lingered since Covid-19 swept the nation in 2020.

Earlier this month, the Biden administration called for federal agencies to "aggressively
execute" return-to-office plans this fall. Federal agencies have been left to their own

devices to tailor return-to-office plans since an April order to do so.

Related: The Business Journal surveyed the 24 major agencies about their policies.

Here's what we found.

Mercer, who took over for Chuck Bean in February, said local governments have many
people-facing jobs and can more easily measure productivity when employees are in the
office.

“Being able to work together, troubleshoot problems, take on big ideas, and provide
face-to-face service for our residents is achieved while still providing flexibility for our

personnel to work from home," the COG letter states.

Mercer said there's another issue for local jurisdictions: "It's put pressures on the

localities as they try to recruit as well."

D.C. and many local counties and cities have gradually increased their in-person work
over the past two years, he said, and are having trouble competing with the feds for

recruitment.



The organization also said having some regularity in the number of people going to the

office every day will help localities manage commuting patterns.

"It's helpful to have a discussion, or at a minimum to coordinate what these work-from-
home policies would be," Mercer said. "In addition to productivity there's secondary or
tertiary issues. We run the MARC and VRE trains, for instance, and it if everyone came in

on a Wednesday it would be tough to coordinate the rest of the week."

“It is difficult to efficiently operate train systems and WMATA without predictable
ridership spread across the work week,” the letter notes.



